
  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL

The ANNUAL PARISH MEETING was held on MONDAY 9th MAY 2016 in the Wenn Evans Centre, Happisburgh at 7.30pm.  
The following items were discussed:

A member of the public explained that he had attempted to use the defibrillator (at the car park) recently but had been unable to access it due to the keys sticking due to the salt air.  The Chairman explained that he had met with the Community Heartbeat Foundation to find a solution as to the maintenance of the defibrillators going forwards.  He himself had been taught how to check and maintain the defibrillators and how to report the checks using Webnos.  

A member of the public suggested that the Parish Council advertise the existence of the defibrillators in the Parish News and perhaps with signage.  This item would be added to the following agenda

Various members of the public noted that the Beach Road hedge badly needed cutting back.  The Chairman explained that the Parish Council had on many occasions and for some months / years asked Norfolk County Council to look into this, but that Happisburgh Manor had changed hands just at the point when NCC had planned to cut the hedge.  Rather than setting a precedent for the future, the Chairman had informed NCC that The Manor had changed hands and had spent some months attempting to contact the new owners.  He assured those present that he would redouble those efforts in an attempt to resolve the issue of the hedge and also the issue of the footpath which the Parish Council would like to buy or rent for the benefit of the village if at all possible

Various members of the public highlighted that there is an electric fence for stock control beside the public footpath at The Manor.  The Chairman explained the regulations regarding electric fencing and confirmed that he would speak with the owners of Happisburgh Manor as soon as he could get hold of them.  

A member of the public noted that there were issues at the playspace and on the car park with youths causing disturbances.  The Chairman urged people to telephone the police as and when there are disturbances.  District Councillor Lee Walker also confirmed that she would speak to the Safer Neighbourhood team to ask them to keep an eye on this

A member of the public requested that the Parish Council put up a large sign informing members of the public of when the car park will close at night.  The current cleaners were finding it hard to lock up as there is often one or two cars left at the car park.  
A member of the public noted that the speed limit sign on Beach Road is missing.  The Clerk would raise this as a call with NCC Highways
The meeting closed at 8.15pm

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 9th May 2016 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Glenn Berry (Chairman), Cllr David Mole, Cllr George Siely, Cllr Kirsty Ritchie, Cllr Jan Newall, 
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)

20 members of the public
1. To elect a Chairman and Vice Chairman.  The Chairman asked for nominations for the position of Chairman.  Glenn Berry was nominated, seconded and unanimously agreed as Chairman.  Dave Mole was nominated, seconded and unanimously agreed as Vice Chairman.  
2. To consider apologies for absence.  Cllr Stockton had sent her apologies, which were accepted
3. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items. None
4. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 14th March and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  
4.1 Cllr Newall update the Council on the Wenn Evans Flooring.  Three quotations had been received.  The Parish Council AGREED that the Wenn Evans Committee should choose flooring as they see fit having conducted the research.  It was also AGREED that the Wenn Evans Committee should purchase additional chairs as required
1. Councillor Reports (as presented)
1.1 Chairman’s report including a request from the working party (11.04.16) to hold monthly Parish Council meetings in future.  The Parish Council AGREED to hold monthly meetings in future, in order to more efficiently and effectively cover the large amount of business required.  
The Chairman noted that the Parish Council  had not ever increased the Clerk’s hours but that due to transparency, recycling, the car park, maintenance and build of the website and various other items the hours had increased, and that they would again as a result of monthly meetings.  The Council AGREED unanimously to increase the Clerk’s hours to 8 hours per week

The Chairman informed the Council that he had agreed with Diane Bradley at the end of Beach Road that the Parish Council would, on a one-off basis, pay either the labour or for the post and panels for her fence.  She had yet to revert to the Parish Council

The Chairman also noted that Robert Fleming had resigned from the Parish Council.  He thanked him for all of his hard work and knowledge over the course of his time as a Parish Councillor
1.2 Cllr Ritchie thanked all those involved in the Cricket Force weekend, which had been a huge success.  She noted that the Youth Football and the Cricket Club remained at the club as the Senior Football had moved to Plumstead.  She noted that the tractor for the gang mowers had blown a head gasket.  The Chairman informed the Parish Council that he thought it was likely that the Council would be asked for a donation towards a self-propelled mower
2. Correspondence
2.1 Police report.  PCSO Dack had been unable to attend the meeting but had sent the Clerk a report as follows.  Since the previous meeting the area had suffered 5 crimes:

30th March, common assault; 20th April, theft of money from purse; 28th April, criminal damage in a dwelling; 28th April, Assault; 3rd May, possession of a controlled substance (under investigation); 7th April, theft from a motor vehicle.  Noted
2.2 Jay Fuller.  Recommendation for improved litter / dog mess signage around the village – school competition.  The Parish Council AGREED that the Clerk could liaise with Jay Fuller and the School and plan a competition for signage around the village
2.3 Parishioner complaint regarding advertising on the car park.  The Clerk had received a telephone call complaining of signage in the car park.  The Parish Council AGREED that short term signs might be allowed if permission were sought but not otherwise.  The Clerk would write to any companies or people currently advertising on the car park
2.4 Rosemary Munday.  Rosemary confirmed that this event had been cancelled
2.5 Bench in memory of Steve Bayliss.  The Parish Council AGREED that a bench could be erected and maintained within the picnic area, or a plaque could be added to the bench on the playspace.  The Clerk would contact those concerned
7 Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters
The meeting was adjourned at 8.35pm
7.1. District and County Councillor reports. District Cllr Lee Walker noted that the temporary permissions for the caravan park planning application and the planning application for 9 houses had been extended.  A member of the public noted that the beach had lost sand again and that the clay had become dangerous and deep to walk on.  D Cllr Walker assured those members of the public that she would speak with Rob Goodliffe about this.  She also noted that the discussion regarding devolution was still ongoing
The meeting was reconvened at 8.45pm
8 Agenda items

8.1. To consider the purchase of a press and hold tap for outside the toilet block at a price of: £27.50 for the tap plus fitting (£250 approx?).  AGREED.  The Chairman  would speak with Shaun to arrange this
8.2. To consider ways of assisting with a toddler / play group within the village.  Denise Burke was able to shed some light on this and explained that the school would be opening a ‘pre school’ in the near future.  She also noted that there is a ‘stay and play’ group called ‘Acorns’.  The Parish Council agreed that this could be added to the agenda if and when any groups require help or financial assistance
8.3. To check the details of the new insurance schedule.  Cllr Mole agreed to work with the Clerk on this to confirm the details of the new schedule.
8.4. To confirm the details of a café / drinks shop near the car park for the summer.  The Chairman explained that ‘JoJo’ was running a burger bar currently.  The Parish Council agreed that the Chairman could speak with JoJo to see if it was viable (from an electricity point of view) to have the burger bar on the car park.  If this was vialbe, the PC AGREED that the burger van could be on the car park until September as a trial for 2016
8.5. To consider asking the shop or pub to sell season tickets for the car park,  Cllr Ritchie agreed that she would be happy to sell season tickets in 2017
8.6. To consider waiving the annual insurance requests to the P&P and the Wenn Evans Centre.  AGREED
8.7. To discuss / confirm grass cutting and car park cleaning contracts for financial year 2016/2017.  These were both AGREED for the upcoming year

8.8. To consider for approval the annual financial return and governance statement.  The Clerk had emailed the figures for the financial return to Parish Councillors, who all agreed that they were happy with the figures.  The Clerk read the Governance statement to Councillors who AGREED unanimously the governance statement.  The Clerk would progress the accounts as necessary for internal and external audit
8.9. To consider for approval the fixed asset register.  AGREED
8.10. To consider the quotation from NCC Highways for brown signs around the village – £1745.  AGREED.  These funds would be taken from the Car Park Account
8.11. Happisburgh and Walcott Bowls Club.  Request for a donation of £500 for purchase of green keeping equipment shed.  AGREED.  These funds would be taken from the car park account
9 Financial Matters.  The bank reconciliation and bank statements had been checked and signed by the Vice Chairman
9.1. The following receipts were noted for the period: 

9.1.1. PC A’C.  EON credit.  £65.20

9.1.2. NCC glass recycling.  £290.73

9.1.3. NCC Grant for precept.  £211

9.1.4. NCC precept.  £1875

9.1.5. NCC.  Parish Partnership.  SAM2 sign.  £1665

9.1.6. Season tickets.  £200

The following payments were approved and cheques signed as follows:

9.2. PC Account.  Chq no 672.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £454.87

9.3. PC Account.  Chq no 673.  Happisburgh Lighthouse.  S137 Donation. £100

9.4. PC Account.  Chq no 674.  Wenn Evans Centre.  Hire of centre for cricket force weekend.  £60

9.5. PC Account.  Chq no 675.  Zurich Insurance.  £2004.43

9.6. PC Account.  Chq no 676.  NGF Ltd.  Zip wire parts.  £83.40

9.7. PC Account.  Chq no 677.  Norfolk ALC.  Subscription.  £168.62

9.8. PC Account.  Chq no 678.  Norfolk Age UK S137 Donation.  £50

9.9. PC Account.  Chq no 679.  Stalham and Smallburgh First Responders.  S137 Donation.  £150

9.10. PC Account.  Chq no 680.  Happisburgh PCC.  St Mary’s Churchyard. S137 Donation.  £50

9.11. PC Account.  Chq no 681.  Happisburgh PCC.  Church Newsletter.  £150

9.12. PC Account. DD.  Clerk Pension.  £48.40 (£34.57 from PC)

9.13. CP Account DD.  British Gas March.  £47.64 inc £2.26 VAT

9.14. CP Account DD.  British Gas February.  £43.71 inc £2.08 VAT

9.15. CP Account.  Chq no 119.  Roy Cornell. May car park work.  £697.50

9.16. CP Account.  Chq no 120.  Roy Cornell June car park work. £675

9.17. CP Account.  Chq no 121.  Katharine Yuill.  P&D machine work.  £190.83

9.18. CP Account.  Chq no 122.  Shaun Attew Flooring and Blinds.  Pavilion flooring.  £2,200 inc £366.67 VAT

10 The following planning applications were discussed:
10.1. NNDC.  PF/16/0381.  6 School Common Road.  Erection of extensions to front, side and rear of dwelling
11 The following planning decisions were noted:

11.1. NNDC.  PF/16/0128.  San Dunes, 19 Doggets Lane.  Permitted
11.2. NNDC.  PF/16/0030.  Wayside Stables, The Street.  Erection of side/rear extension (revised design).  Permitted
11.3. NNDC.  PF/16/0088.  Rosebank, Whimpwell Street.  Erection of single-storey extension to side of dwelling
11.4. NNDC.  PF/16/0139.  The Rectory, The Hill.  Demolition of detached brick and timber barn.  Withdrawn
11.5. NNDC.  PF/16/0003.  4 Willow Farm Cottages, Lower Street.  Change of use of detached garage/ workshop to holiday let.  Permitted
12. Items for the Parish News:
a. Co-option of a Parish Councillor
b. Location of defibrillators in the village
c. Monthly Parish Council meetings in future
13. Any other Business
14. Date of next meeting – Monday 6th June 2016

The meeting closed at 9.30pm
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